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The Chester Planning & Zoning Commission held a public hearing on Thursday, September 6, 2012, at the Chester Meeting House, 4 Liberty Street, Chester, Connecticut, to hear the following application:

"Petition submitted by Gary Clark to amend the Town of Chester Zoning Boundary to add Map 4, Lot 77 (90 Goose Hill Road) currently R2 (residential) to the C (commercial) zoning district."

Those members present and seated were Jon Lavy, Michael Sanders, Steven Merola, Errol Horner, Henry Krempel, Doreen Joslow, Melvin Seifert (seated for K. Scherber) and Robert Bibbiani (seated for P. Kehayias).  Sarah Jansen (non-seated alternate) arrived after the public hearing commenced.  Judith Brown, Zoning Compliance Officer, was also present as were the applicant and about 8 citizens.

Sally Murray, Secretary, read the legal notice of public hearing into the record, said notice having been published in the Hartford Courant on August 23 and 30, 2012.  

It is noted for the record Sally Murray recused herself from this application.

Gary Clark applicant noted he has been a lifelong resident of Chester and is looking to move his landscaping business back to town.  He would like to build a barn to keep his equipment inside.  The landscaping trailers would be kept outside.  The barn would be more than 100 feet from the wetlands.

Mr. Clark noted he would also purchase the lot next door at 233 Middlesex Avenue, said lot to remain residential and he would build a 3 bedroom house on it.  

Glenn Reyer asked if this hearing was strictly for the zoning change.  Chairman Lavy noted the request was to change 90 Goose Hill Road from Residential to Commercial.

Gary Clark noted this property wraps around the former Sage Gallery and across the street are a lot of commercial buildings already, like Foley Furnace and Chrisholm Marina out back.  

Mr. Clark noted 90 Goose Hill does not have frontage on Goose Hill Road.  The property is accessed from Route 154.  Access to the property was reviewed.  Chairman Lavy confirmed with Mr. Clark there is a stipulation in the purchase agreement to change the right-of-way to go through 233 Middlesex Avenue.

Errol Horner asked Mr. Clark to review the proposed inside and outside storage.  Clark noted inside storage would be for mowers and trucks and outside storage would just be for 4 landscaping trailers.  His equipment consists of pickups and open trailers.  There building would be metal (60' x 100').  

Chairman Lavy confirmed with Mr. Clark that he has a purchase agreement to also purchase 233 Middlesex Avenue next door and it is his intent to build a house on 233 and to access 90 Goose Hill through that piece of property.  This request is to change 90 Goose Hill from Residential to Commercial and keep 233 Middlesex  as Residential.

Errol Horner asked about topography.  Mr. Clark noted there is a slight slope up and a lot of trees.

It was noted the current access is basically a cart path.

Henry Krempel asked if there were different kinds of commercial zones.  Chairman Lavy replied no, just one commercial zone.  He also noted there are different kinds of businesses that could go in there at a future date if the zone were changed.

Chairman Lavy asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the application.

Bettie Perreault, 50 Goose Hill Road, noted it was her recollection there are significant wetlands on this property and asked Mr. Clark how he proposed to deal with that in the future.  Mr. Clark noted the building would be more than 100 feet from the wetlands and not encroach on the wetlands.  Mrs. Perreault asked if the activities would impact the wetlands.  Mr. Clark replied no.  Chairman Lavy noted the property owner would have to go to the Wetlands Agency before coming to Planning & Zoning.

Glenn Reyer, 88 Goose Hill Road, noted he owns a 4 lot subdivision that traverses the entire southern boundary of the Perreault property currently owned by SVJ, Michael Joplin.  He further noted Mr. Clark does not currently own those two lots.  Clark noted he has a purchase agreement to buy the 2 lots and there are 3 conditions on that agreement.  Mr. Clark noted one stipulation is to modify the access so it does not come down through the property.  Glenn Reyer noted then Mr. Clark would not have access from Goose Hill Road if he goes through with the purchase.  Mr. Clark replied that is correct.

Glenn Reyer noted he does object to extending the Commercial Zone.  He noted this was spot zoning.  He further noted spot zoning may not necessarily be illegal, but contrary to everything he has heard from this Commission over several years.  It is inconsistent with the Commission's philosophy and at odds with abutting properties.

Mr. Reyer noted the Commercial Zone only goes back 300 feet from the road.  The subject property goes back 600 feet from the road.  The back 300 feet of that property would be surrounded by a Residential Zone.  The property is nicely wooded and that is why it is a nice residential lot.  This would be a little more intrusive than simply extending the zone up Route 154.  It is a single piece of property.  One doesn't come to Planning & Zoning to change a particular property when Zoning isn't consistent.  One would go to ZBA and get a variance.  Were the Commission to approve this, it would set a bad precedent.  Any neighbors could then say they wanted to turn their property into a Commercial Zone.  

Mr. Reyer noted the access will cross wetlands and there is a big difference between residential and commercial accesses.

Mr. Reyer noted his property has a Conservation Easement and is just north of the subject property.  He noted he and his wife invested a lot of money to develop their subdivision and they did it in a responsible way.  They took 14 acres, turned it into 3 lots with a single shared driveway and now somebody is proposing a commercial property right next to it.  That would diminish their property.  

Mr. Reyer noted he appreciates the fact the applicant wants to put up a building to house a couple of trucks, but that doesn't necessarily mean that will happen 5 to 10 years from now.  There is the flexibility to do a lot of things there.  What the applicant wants to do today with that property is irrelevant.  This sort of zoning change is opening the door to zoning creep.  This is inconsistent with the POCD and this Commission is required to make changes with the POCD.  The POCD says the Commission should explore an overlay zone on Route 154, but the overlay zone shouldn't be an open ended commercial overlay.  It should be consistent with the eclectic use of what's already on Route 154.  The POCD further says there should be a moratorium on all non-conforming uses.

Mr. Reyer reiterated he urged the Commission to not do this.

Peg Reyer, 88 Goose Hill Road, noted in addition to what Mr. Reyer said, reviewed the definition of spot zoning.  She also reviewed zoning creep.  She noted all the properties to the north and northwest are also owned by SVJ.  If this Commission were to change the zoning on this lot, it is much more likely the other lots would also be changed.  

Bettie Perreault noted she was in agreement with the Reyers regarding spot zoning and was in opposition.  It is a typical example of a specific parcel being selected.  She further noted this was not in the best interest of Planning & Zoning based on the POCD which was put in place to protect the town.

Mr. Reyer submitted a letter for the record dated September 6, 2012 which summarized above stated comments and concerns.

Chairman Lavy read into the record a letter dated September 4, 2012 from Ed and Gail Castelli, 251 Middlesex Avenue, in opposition to the zone change.

Melvin Seifert asked the applicant why he felt this business fits within the Commercial regulations as there is no store frontage or office space.  He reviewed businesses allowed in the Commercial zone.  Mr. Seifert urged Mr. Clark to consider whether or not what he has planned for this parcel fits in the Commercial District and whether he wants to pursue this.

Henry Krempel noted this parcel has no buildings.  He asked if it was big enough for a residence.  Mr. Clark replied when this subdivision was approved it was approved with a residence and septic system concept.  Mr. Reyer noted he took exception to that.  He thought that had previously been denied by the Commission.  

Chairman Lavy noted the Commission should schedule a site walk to go out to the property and get a better feel for what is going on.  In the meantime, the Commission will also check with Attorney Royston relative to certain questions, such as spot zoning, zoning creep, etc.  He felt the public hearing should be continued until the next meeting on October 4th.

A site walk was scheduled for Sunday, September 16, 2012, at 9:00 AM.  Everyone should meet at the Town Hall.

Motion by Joslow, second by Horner, to continue the Public Hearing for Petition submitted by Gary Clark to amend the Town of Chester Zoning Boundary to add Map 4, Lot 77 to Commercial District to the October meeting.  Voting in favor – Joslow, Horner, Sanders, Murray, Merola, Krempel, Seifert, Bibbiani, Lavy.  Opposed – none.  Motion Carried.

Respectfully submitted,
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Judith R. Brown, Recording Secretary


